Mandy and Dave Spencer Christmas Newsletter 2020
Pandemic emergency edition!
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Last year we rain to three pages in our annual review, this year I’m sure that I could fill that again but obviously not with our travels. The main trip we lost was to the Pantanal in Brazil, this has been transferred to 2021 so fingers crossed. It will certainly not pay to book too early as it was the devils own work trying to get refunds on cancelled flights and hotels. The worst culprits being British Airways and everything I booked in Cyprus when I was going in spring to film the old British lorries on the potato harvest. Mandy and friend Sue managed to get refunds on their spring sunshine break. 
When the lock down came about, we were already seeing a steep rise in DVD orders for the PMP Archive business, this has more or less continued unabated and now mixing bored transport fans and their Christmas gifts from loved ones. There has been no pattern to the purchases and several people has bought dozens at a times. The bottom line is that we have never had a quiet time. We did take advantage of the lovely fine weather spring gave us. We managed to get the back garden reordered with less curved borders and more lawn. We dug up a patch of garden at the bottom which didn’t do anything spectacular. We used some of the redundant pathing where the lawn was widened to create hard standing and ordered ourselves up a nice bench albeit the lock down delays were already kicking in. This was something which touched everyone. We ordered a new house fascia job with pale grey plastic, it is now due early December, oh he finally got the materials then one of his workers tested positive, etc.. 
Getting the garden sorted seems a life time away. We made good use of the bench which was in a shielded position from any breeze and quite a sun trap. Long reads with real lemonade were regular features of the first lock down and I managed to get lorry film from vantage points near home as we sit almost astride the M6. That also seems so long ago as the English lock down is taking place in late autumn, nearly everything enjoyable has gone but at least queues and shortages on the supermarket shelves are not being repeated and everyone must have toilet rolls and pasta to last another year. We did use the peace and quiet to maximum advantage, the motorway was a little less busy but the lack of aircraft was best, it was so quiet and the air so clear, visibility at night was staggering, we even saw galaxies in the sky over Lower Peover rather than just the residue of security lights and the glare from Manchester.

We were fortunate in not having many friends or relations who suffered from the dreaded virus and those who have don’t seem to have come out of it too bad. Other illnesses for family and friends is inevitable I suppose but as one chum said it is the nature of getting old, our friends are contemporaries and we wobble along life’s shortening gang plank. We did however take our exercise, the roads around our village are pretty dire for the wheelchair so we took the car to neighbouring villages and explored from there. We saw a feast of flowers growing through spring and into summer and birds seemed at most plentiful since childhood. There were sounds usually lost against the buzz of commerce and travel. I was particularly taken with finding Purple Fumitore in a neighbouring village roadside grass bank, a pretty little blue flower that is very local to the North West, Cornwall and the West of Ireland, it has no common name so cannot be that plentiful. Butterflies came out in droves, small blue, orange tipped both uncommon but this year the norm. We were busy with the DVs but the balance of work and rest seemed a good one. When the lock down eased, I was able to get out and about the country other than Scotland where protests against English people travelling north of the border at rail stations and motorways seemed off putting, then their restrictions seemed to be more severe than ours. We did however seize an opportunity to go to Northern Ireland and stayed at some marvellous hotels, in fact we only stayed at good hotels enjoying great comfort and service down in Cornwall and in Essex an erstwhile wedding venue in an ancient manor was a sublime setting for eating by the lakeside with lots of animals about. It was so hot for a while that my windscreen cracked in the heat when I put the aircon on, that was again in the South East. Getting to family and friends has mostly meant a quick dash and going out for meals a race against the next level of Corona restrictions. When the government introduced tiers it wasn’t long before we were up to level 2 but really it made little difference, the village pub opened Wednesday to Sunday and although by then we were all used to face coverings and the dreaded social distancing some people wouldn’t go to the Crown because they were strict in respecting people’s safety, we never had a problem and as in ‘normal’ times it meant a chance to get away from our business.
We have not had our cleaners in for many months, I think between levels of crisis they came just the once, so I’ve now got a dab hand at dusting, polishing and reaching the parts cleaners never find. Last year we had the garage converted to a display room cum editing suite, we got as far as putting in floor to ceiling display cabinets down one side. The other side was phase two to follow as and when, when the memory of the first lot of construction had faded, I tackled phase two. The bottom display area has become a bit of a museum level with my Goss and crested Sussex china and myriad Eastbourne related ephemera in a happy but organised medley. The rest of the levels are now arising as shops and bus stations in 4mm scale, I haven’t done much model making for 30 years or so and even rummaged in the attic and found dozens of useful items laid aside or salvaged from the old model railway which occupied what is now the main PMP office.

It is sad to report that like so many other people with disabilities the pandemic has been used to disadvantage and roll back the gains of 30 years since the disability rights act came in. More and more streets have been blocked off for ‘social distancing’, any disabled parking has moved further and further from any service you would want to use. Getting a blue badge from Cheshire West and Chester council was a labyrinthine experience of humiliated and frustration, the official complaints are still ongoing and escalating up the chain. Our branch members of the British Polio Fellowship mostly have other underlying health issues and we have seen little of them but as secretary and chair of the branch we have learned how to Zoom and attended online discussions and meetings and issue newsletters keeping folk in touch. Mandy also does a regular round robin of phone calls to check everyone is alright.
Somewhere in the middle of all this after staggering through a vacancy for a new vicar with Reader Ann keeping the ship afloat we got our new incumbent just as the first lock down came, he finally managed a run of a few services before lock down two. He grew up in Eastbourne the same as me, although he is a decade or two younger than ourselves. We seem to have gone a notch or two up the high church candle, it has been strange with all the safety measures and no singing but congregations have been encouraging considering everything but finance like all other charities is the all-pervading elephant in the room.

Around us we have been amid a building site all year Elton and Lynda next door have been rebuilding and extending but lack of materials and scarcity of trades have made it not the biggest but the slowest conversion they have ever done. Next door the other way had roof work, opposite to the right a rented house, Alex and her kids left and the owner cum letting agent is busy tarting it up for a new let. Our dear neighbours in the bungalow opposite Malcolm ( 90 ) and June ( 88) had a leak in their roof. Panic set in and grabbing the local newspaper they rang from a roofing advert, it was local in Northwich, June thought they would probably know the family who were doing it. Now a patch was probably going to do the job. 
It was pitiful to see the first day, not only the traveller van and family even the little kids were on the roof. There was no an iota of safety, never any ppe and they larked around with their kids. We immediately saw the situation knowing nothing of the leak and asked if they had paid anything up front. When ourselves and both neighbours had roof work done at various stages, ongoing at Elton’s they could have got a reputable company. In the end after making a mess of the neighbouring semi bungalow the owner of that (also rented out) got involved and told them to at least retain 10% for rework. His roofer came along and remade the join but by unsightly silver tape but the only way unless it was stripped again of tiles. Pride is one thing but we thought we were all good neighbours; it was criminal to see a large chunk of their life savings go to the Middlewich travellers. [image: image8.jpg]
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                                                                                     Purple Fumitore
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Orange tipped butterfly
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Lock Down Exercise
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Northern Ireland
